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Brookfield Board of Selectmen’s Updates  
August, 2013 - July, 2014 
prepared by Jennifer Grabowski, Administrative Assistant to the Selectmen 
 
August 6, 2013 

• Appointed Ryan Downing and John Annunziata as full time Police officers to fill the two 
vacant spots. Ryan was promoted from within and John is new to the department. 

• Mark Moore was appointed to the Personnel Board and the CIPC. 
• Kermit Eaton, CIPC, talked to the Selectmen about the direction of that committee and 

upcoming tasks. 
• Don Taft presented a revised plan for the police station and asked that a Special Town 

Meeting be held in early October to address it. No decisions were made. 
• Beth Coughlin said the Advisory Committee was willing to do the budget but was looking for 

some policy direction from Selectmen. 
• Reviewed the fees for licenses it grants (common Victualler, auto, liquor, etc) and increased 

some of the fees. They also approved an increase in commercial fees as requested by the 
building inspector. 

• Set the meeting schedule for upcoming months: Sept. 10 & 23, Oct. 8 & 22, Nov. 5 & 26 
• Nick said he thought the town should have a hiring policy in which the Selectmen are more 

involved in the hiring of employees; Steve suggested Nick call HR and explore that further. 
• Nick said he still wants to change the structure of the Assessor’s office; Steve asked him to 

sit with the Advisory Committee and ask their opinion. 
• Nick said he thinks the town should look into hiring an outside contractor to run the transfer 

station. He will look into it further. 
• The senior/tax work-off policy was tabled, as not all of the members have had time to review 

it. 
• Nick said he’s been performing the road inventory himself on the South side of town and 

thought the Highway Dept. could take care of the North side. Selectmen rescinded their 
prior vote to allow the Highway Dept. to hire a person for this job. 

• Signed a Road Salt MOU 
• Reported the town was granted $167,439 in Chapter 90 funds. 
• Encouraged everyone to call, e-mail or write Sen. Brewer and Rep. Gobi concerning House 

Bill 1115 (this would allow Chapter 40B – affordable housing – to include mobile homes, 
group homes, manufactured homes, in-law apartments and qualified first-time homebuyers 
to be recognized. The town of Brookfield is currently way below it’s required 40B level and 
passage of this bill would alleviate this problem.) 

 
August 20, 2013 

• The Internal Finance Discussion was passed over due to lack of participation. 
• Accepted the resignations of Bruce Clarke, Cindy Thompson and Herb Chaffee from the 

CDBG Advisory Committee and Linda Lincoln from the CIPC. Steve Comtois was appointed 
as the BOS liaison to CIPC. Anyone interested in serving on the CDBG should contact me. 

• Decided the last day for article requests to be accepted for the Nov. 1 Special Town 
Meeting will be Oct. 1. They also discussed changing the set-up of the Annual and Special 
Town Meetings to a format in which just the budget and “boxed items” in the front of the 
warrant are voted on at the Annual Town Meeting and all capital requests are decided at a 
Special Town Meeting in the fall. Comments are encouraged on this – please direct them to 
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me. 
• Rescinded a previous vote to allow for the licensing of a septic system to cross Mill St. and 

said they would vote for it when they got the proper paperwork. 
• Nick initiated a discussion about implementing a hiring policy, but in the meantime instituting 

a hiring freeze until a policy can be put into place.  Nothing was voted; Nick is supposed to 
get some more information and report back. 

• Reviewed the current employee absence policy and voted to include that employees shall 
give the Selectmen a minimum of a one-week written notice if they want to take vacation 
time (this only applies to certain employees outlined in the policy – see me for more info). 

• Discussed the driver histories and decided to run driver histories on all employees covered 
by the town’s insurance policy. 

• Reviewed the Senior/Veteran’s Tax Work-Off policy and made some changes. They will 
review (and hopefully approve) the final policy next meeting. 

• Changed the Plumbing fee schedule as requested by that inspector 
• Signed a letter authorizing Lenard Engineering to submit a grant application on the town’s 

behalf and also signed a letter of intent for an upcoming CDBG-DR. 
• Reported the DOT responded back about the hand-removal of the Phragmites – the DOT 

maintains glysophates are the way to go. Selectmen decided to support the DOT’s plan. 
• *Had a discussion about whether to support the RMV closing in Southbridge. The 

Selectmen will submit a letter of support to keep it open and I will have a petition in my 
office (in a day or two) if anyone wants to sign it. 

 
September 2013 

• Discussed a newly-drafted CORI policy. They talked about how long records would be 
stored, where they would be stored, who would do the checks, who CORI checks would be 
run on and were the money would come from to run the checks. Mr. Thomo said he has 
been registered to run the checks, but not yet activated and would not begin running checks 
until the policy is approved. 

• Talked about the free Employee Assistance Program (EAP) offered to the Town. More 
information about this will be distributed to employees shortly. 

• Appointed Jenn Grybowski, Bill R. Simpson and Ron Couture to the Mass Preservation 
Design Selection Committee. The Town received a Mass Preservation grant for design work 
on the Town Hall – this committee would select a design firm to complete the work. 

• Fire Chief Peter Martell has pulled the Fire SUV out of service, as it is no longer functional 
on a basic level, and it will be used for car accident training. 

• It was announced that the Solar facility at the landfill came online Sept. 11 and the Town 
began banking net metering credits that same day. 

 
October 2013  

• •Thanked and commended Tantasqua students and teachers for their work on the electrical 
systems and roof at the Fire Dept. 

• Signed a municipal aggregation amendment, pre-disaster hazard mitigation plan, and a 
grant from Preservation Mass for the Town Hall. 

• Accepted the resignation of Cindy Mundell from the Advisory Committee; appointed 
Kathleen Bradley as the Sexual Harassment Officer 

• Discussed the CORI policy 
• Awarded the Road Materials Bids: bituminous concrete to Mass Broken Stone Company 

and winter sand to Bond Construction 



 
Selectmen’s Updates 3 

• Changed the deadline for article submissions for the Nov. 22 Special Town Meeting to Nov. 
1. 

• Decided to continue with the HR Counsel-on-Call service offered by Town Counsel. 
• Reviewed information about a public hearing in Boston Oct. 22 regarding House Bill 1115, 

which contemplates making mobile home parks and others count toward the Town’s 
affordable housing quotas. 

• Discussed the effect a casino in Palmer would have on Brookfield and decided to find out 
more information about having Brookfield designated a “surrounding community” in order to 
receive mitigation funds from the gaming taxes. 

 
January, 2014 

• Held a morning meeting with certain Town officials regarding financial matters 
• Signed a Tolling Agreement with the Army Corps of Engineers 
• Signed a contract with Austin Design Inc. for them to perform a conditions assessment and 

universal accessibility for the Brookfield Town Hall 
• Decided to go out to bid for general insurance 
• Discussed holiday hours for Town employees 
• Decided to pursue a grant for a feasibility study for a thermal heating project 
• Decided not to institute rules for the ponds 
• Granted common victuallers licenses to Tip Top Country Store and Brookfield 

Congregational Church 
• Signed an electricity supply contract with Hampshire Power to lower the Town’s rates 
• Discussed hiring an appraiser for special legislation in regards to the Quaboag River Bridge 

project, specifically the transfer of a piece of property 
• Directed Jenn to begin the implementation of Broadband in Town buildings 
• Approved new CORI and employee tobacco policies 
• Made an appeal for volunteers from different committees to serve on a Master Plan 

Implementation Committee 
• Discussed the Town’s IT needs in regards to software expiring 
• Reviewed the Tax Collector’s job description 
• Decided Ms. Lincoln would write the Selectmen’s portion of the Annual Town Report. 
• Reminder: Annual Town Reports from all boards, committees and offices are due MONDAY, 

FEB. 3. 
 
March 18, 2014 

• Heard from Chris Ryan, from Central Mass Regional Planning Commission, about all of the 
great programs they have going on for municipalities.   

• Heard from Rebecca Krause, from the Community Software Consortium, about the 
upgrades to their system (which the Town uses) and what’s ahead for their software 
offerings.   

• Heard from new Treasurer Sandy Kady, who updated the BOS on the status of several 
items in her office.   

• Decided to hire VADAR (a software system the Town’s financial team uses) to come out 
and train staff on how to integrate the system into their offices.   

• Talked about mailboxes again, but didn’t decide on anything.   
• Voted to let the Highway Department deficit spend $16,000 on their snow and ice account.  

Awarded the bid for the printing of the Annual Town Report to Country Press.   
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• Decided to perform employee evaluations using a rubric from the past, and also decided 
instead of dividing up employees they would do the evaluations all together in a meeting.   

• Decided to come up with a policy regarding Town employees and officials using Town 
Counsel.  Set the Annual Town Meeting date for June 6, 2014 at 7 p.m.   

• Set up the first meeting of the Police Station Building Committee for March 24 at 6 p.m.   
• Signed the nearly $180,000 FEMA grant to raise up on and put drainage in Mill St.   
• Accepted the resignation of the Municipal Custodian and decided to put an ad out for the 

job.   
• Took no action on a request to proclaim June 26, 2014 Sir, Dr. Yoshiro NakaMatsu Day.   
• Took no action on a request to proclaim April 8, 2014 Equal Pay Day.   
• Decided to investigate further the municipal aggregation program.   
• Decided to support a grant initiative to study energy-efficient, green heating and cooling 

options for the Town Hall, Fire/EMS and new Police Station.   
• Approved a request for a “beano” fundraiser at the Rod & Gun Club for Tantasqua Youth 

Football & Cheer.   
• Participated in a moment of silence for Dorothea Moran, the Town’s oldest resident, who 

passed away recently. 
 
April 15 Meeting    

• Gave an update on the Quaboag River Bridge project – the bid for the project has been 
awarded and the notice to proceed to the contractor was given last week.  

• The project should begin soon.    
• Discussed tree removal on scenic roads.   
• Interviewed three candidates for Custodian, and hired Delmar Twistol, who will begin April 

24.    
• Opened the Annual and Special Town Meeting Warrants. No articles were placed, although 

some requests were discussed.   
• Signed the election warrant.    
• Discussed municipal aggregation (for electricity supply).   
• Decided to schedule an executive session to discuss cable negotiations.    
• Decided to send a proposed anti-harassment policy to Town Counsel for review.   
• Asked Jenn to coordinate a municipal energy audit.    
• Authorized Bill Simpson Sr. to perform maintenance on the gazebo. They also heard his 

request to allow him to fix his stone wall.   
• Signed three Chapter 90 road repair requests.    
• Accepted the Tree Warden’s resignation.   
• Decided to take advantage of procurement opportunities for things like heating oil, boiler 

maintenance, etc. through CMRPC.    
• Discussed removing the portico over the Town Hall’s front entrance. If anyone has any 

issues with the portico’s removal, they are asked to contact the Selectmen. 
 
April 29, 2014 

• Heard an update from a representative of the Police Station Building Committee. Decided to 
as the students of Tantasqua to draft a site plan for the Town Hall, Fire/EMS and Police 
properties. 

• Did performance evaluations on two more employees. 
• Placed several articles on the Annual and Special Town warrants. (If you submitted an 
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article, I will be sending an update later about if it was placed or not.) 
• Proclaimed Brookfield a Purple Heart Town. 
• Appointed a new Tree Warden – James Mulhern. 
• Discussed a curb cut request. 
• Decided to continue reviewing a pre-disaster mitigation grant opportunity. 
• Heard an update regarding converting Town phone lines to Voice Over IP service. 
• Acknowledged several items of correspondence, all of which are on file in the Selectmen’s 

office. 
• Discussed who would attend an awards ceremony in Boston for Preservation Award given 

to the Town for the Brookfield Cemetery Arch and Gate rehabilitation project. 
• Made an appeal for residents to serve on the Cable Negotiations Committee. If you are 

interested, please see Jenn. 
• Signed a notice of intent for the Mill St. construction project. 
• Signed paperwork related to a pothole grant and Chapter 90 requests. 
• Discussed a Municipal Performance Management Program and decided not to attend due 

to the cost ($1,000). 
	
  	
  
May 13 Selectmen's Meeting: 

• Voted to keep Steve chair, Nick co-chair and Linda clerk 
• Signed documents related to a $150,000 bond for the Police Station Building Committee so 

they can begin site work 
• Received an update from the Police Station Building Committee 
• Discussed a curb cut request for a parking area 
• Rejected a proposed anti-harassment policy and decided to review all policies for possible 

revisions 
• Awarded the General Insurance bid to Larry Joseph Insurance (the incumbent insurer) 
• Decided to move forward with a pre-disaster hazard mitigation grant for Quaboag St. and 

Long Hill Rd. 
• Appointed Maureen Lepak to the Local Public Access Advisory Committee and Rose 

Carrier to the Local Public Access Committee 
• Approved a burial deed 
• Discussed missing and destroyed Scenic Road signs 
• Discussed how to deal with a payroll shortage 
• Set their upcoming meetings: June 3 & 17, July 8 & 22 
• Voted to have the Highway Dept. remove the portico over the front steps of the Town Hall 
• Signed two documents related to an after-the-fact permit from the Army Corps for work at 

Lewis Field 
• Made several changes to the Annual and Special Town Meeting warrants 
• Discussed a few budget items 

 
May 27 Selectmen’s Meeting:  

• Received an update from the Police Station Building Committee about its progress, which 
included a discussion on a timeline for getting the property prepared, the fate of the yellow 
house on the property, and the hiring of an architect.  

• Reviewed and approved a proposed Request for Qualifications for an Owner’s Project 
Manager for the Police Station project.  

• Worked on the motions for the Town Meetings.  
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• Discussed a request for a curb cut.  
• Re-appointed Herb Chaffee as Tree Warden. Continued to discuss the wood policy and 

Mass general Law regarding tree removal. 
• Set up a time and date to present the Boston Post Cane to the Town’s oldest resident. 

 
June 4 Selectmen’s Meeting:  

• •    Heard a presentation by Peter Masuzzo and Art Jay, former Cemetery Commissioners, 
regarding the cemetery gates and arch project. Brookfield, nominated by Ron Couture, was 
the winner of a 2014 Historic Preservation Award. Historical Commission and Cemetery 
Commission members traveled to Boston a few weeks ago to accept the award and 
proclamations from state officials.  

• Denied a curb cut  
• Finalized the motions for Friday’s Town Meetings and went over some budget numbers  
• Decided not to make any annual appointments until the June 17 meeting  
• Reviewed the RFQ for the architect for the Police Station and accepted it with Town 

Counsel’s suggested changes  
• •Denied a Veteran’s Tax Work-Off request because the applicant hasn’t lived in Town for 5 

years  
• •Signed the Regional District Thermal Energy award letter and contract; hired Achieve 

Renewable Energy to perform a feasibility study for geothermal heating and cooling for the 
Town Hall, Fire/EMS, new Police Station and Prouty St. buildings  

• Voted that effective Aug. 1 there is to be NO PARKING on the common side of Common St. 
Parking will only be allowed on the residential side  

• Decided to move the projection screen from above the Jacob Knight painting in the Banquet 
Hall to another spot in the room in order to protect the painting  

• Discussed sound issues for Town Meeting  
• Allowed some employees to carry over their vacation time to the next fiscal year  
• Signed a tax title payment plan as proposed by the Treasurer  
• Mr. Thomo gave an update on some bylaws he is proposing including a noise ordinance, 

restrictions on where sex offenders can be, and moving the Town Elections to after the 
Town Meetings  

• Ms. Lincoln noted the Selectmen had presented the Boston Post Cane to Katherine 
Scranton earlier that day. Mrs. Scranton is 99 years old. 

 
June 17 Meeting: 

• Heard from citizens regarding a petition holding the Selectmen accountable for 
appointments. Mr. Holdcraft also weighed in. 

• Held a public hearing for trees to be taken down and/or trimmed by National Grid 
• Had a discussion with Mr. Chaffee about the Tree Warden’s position; Mr. Chaffee will not be 

serving as Tree Warden 
• Had a discussion about Mr. Thomo’s mailbox 
• Had a discussion about the status of the road inventory 
• Had a discussion with the Treasurer about the status of that office; it was decided a meeting 

with the entire financial team is needed 
• Heard an update from the Police Station Building Committee, including the status of a septic 

system, removing some trees from the property, and the fate of the yellow house. 
• Annual appointments were made (attached); one full time and two part time police officers 

were appointed; the entire Personnel Board resigned 
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• Voted to close down all of Common St and Central St. from River to Sherman the morning 
of June 27 (for the Zip Trip); also voted to ban all hawkers and street vendors during the Zip 
Trip. A form letter will be sent to abutters regarding the event. 

• Voted to rescind White’s Landing’s liquor license due to non-use 
• Decided to move the screen in the Banquet Hall to the south side of the room 
• Signed a letter of support for regional ALS services 
• Discussed a request for a new fire command vehicle; also discussed the over all fleet plan 
• Asked the Administrative Assistant to go out to bid for the painting of the Town Hall windows 

and the re-pointing of the Town Hall bell tower 
• Signed some loan paperwork for Saw Mill Pond Dam work 
• Discussed the removal of the old salt shed 
• Approved a request from the RHE Coop for a seasonal worker 
• Correspondence 

Informed the audience about an environmental bond bill for handicap access improvements 
at South Pond, a letter from the ZEO about ATV use, an upcoming audit for Worker’s Comp, 
a letter regarding Charger negotiations, a municipal energy savings seminar, a new money-
saving partnership between CMRPC and HCOG, a letter from Barbara Clancy thanking the 
town for the Annual Town Report dedication and a letter regarding Mr. Holdcraft’s 
appointment to the Advisory Committee. 

• Other 
Discussed a request for support from the Town of Spencer regarding school funding 
Voted to allow volunteers to weed the gazebo 
Signed paperwork related to the work on Mill St. 
Discussed having departments share mowers 

 
July 8 & 9 Selectmen’s Meetings 
 July 8th, the Selectmen: 

• Heard from James Cooke regarding being passed over for an appointment on the By-Law 
Committee 

• Appointed Bill Stendrup as Tree Warden 
• Heard from Senate candidate Michael Valanzola 
• Signed a Quitclaim deed related to the taking of 16 Hobbs Ave 
• Talked about looking critically at the policy book; two of the Selectmen were given two 

months to review the book and submitted no changes. Ms. Grybowski offered to sit with Mr. 
Thomo to propose changes 

• Signed a stack of Municipal Relief Transfers 
• Discussed the 
• Dealt with resignations and appointments 
• Considered Mr. Bemis’s re-appointment to EMS; voted to remove him from all working 

capacities in Town immediately. 
• Discussed running CORI checks on Fire employees. 
• Considered a citizen’s petition regarding the racetrack on Quaboag St. 
• Considered a request from the QQLA to use the beach for a kayak poker run 
• Awarded a bid for $1,050 for the yellow house on Prouty St. 
• Decided not to continue the employment of the custodian (it was the end of his probation 

period) and appointed a new custodian 
• Approved a request to place two new benches on the Common 
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• Declared two cemetery mowers surplus 
• Approved three burial deeds 
• Set upcoming meeting dates: Aug. 5, Aug. 19, Sept. 2, Sept. 16, Sept. 30 

  
July 9th, the Selectmen: 

• Held a Finance Team meeting with the Treasurer and Town Accountant in which the 
following was discussed: tax title, the amount of hours needed to get the Treasurer’s work 
done. 

• Discussed CORI checks again 
• Hired a contractor to paint the back windows of the Town Hall 
• Asked the Treasurer to verify the Wage Authorizations 
• Unsuccessfully tried to get in touch with the auditors 
• Heard an update from Kermit Eaton regarding the Police Station Building Committee 

 


